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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
November 15, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Boyd Walker.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Asst. Will Hancock, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Town STP  Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Town Public Works Supervisor Armond “Hammer” Falgoust.
Guests Present:  Sonny Williams, Judy Loughhead, Caleb Keckler, Mike Wilson with Hurt & Proffitt, Roberta Lyle, Linda Austin.     
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:  No comment.
Review of Minutes:
Regular Meeting, October 11, 2011 – No comment.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve minutes.  Carried unanimous voice vote.

Special Meeting, October 18, 2011 – No comment.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve minutes.  Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Walker stated he would like to add under tonight’s “Old Business” charitable contributions.
Consideration of Bills:
Town Manager Spitzer stated the payment on the STP will be the final payment.  Mr. Spitzer stated the monthly bills from VML VACo are for monthly progress reports as they do monthly audits vs. Robinson, Farmer, and Cox who only did quarterly audits.  Mr. Spitzer suggested Council may want to revisit going back to Robinson, Farmer, and Cox next year as they are about $4,000 cheaper, and that VML’s price will go up every year.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Clark asked if the Town is finished getting the inmates for the year.  Town Manager Spitzer stated yes, they will begin again in March 2012.

Councilor Funkhouser asked how many more payments the Town has to the Rockbridge County Public Service Authority on the county interconnection agreement made in 2007.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would find out.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Water and Sewer Committee:  Councilor Funkhouser stated repairs need to be made at the oxidation ditch at the STP.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the project is broken into three (3) phases.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the Committee needs to know if Council is in favor of moving ahead in stages or all at once.  Mr. Funkhouser stated half the debt service is included in this year’s budget.  STP Supervisor Rankin stated it would be a good idea to have engineers look at it.  Town Manager Spitzer stated if Council wants engineers to look at it, he would suggest the Committee ask that Hurt & Proffitt be put on a term contract.  Councilor Clark asked who the original company that designed it and put it in was.  Mr. Rankin stated the company was Dewberry but that it was 25 years ago and they are not with the company anymore ????  Mr. Spitzer stated the benefit of a term contract is it would be cheaper and bids would not have to be put out for each project.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to get engineers to look at all three (3) phases for repairs at the oxidation ditch at the STP.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Roger Funkhouser to sign a year term project with Hurt & Proffitt.  

Councilor Dock asked is there was a fee for doing a contract.  Mr. Spitzer stated there is not a fee.

Seconded by Mike Turner.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Police Activity Report:

???? Sgt. Grimm stated his monthly report is on file.  Sgt. Grimm stated ???? handed out 2-part on two separate ordinance ref shooting bow in Town of Glasgow.  Ordinance now shoot in TOG, guilty of crime and confiscate bow.  Talked to legal counsel and is not with state code.  Also deer on agriculture property – 1212 state code hunting – asking council look at ordinance allows TOG to work with DGIF and land owners to go in and get deer off property.  Councilor Wood ask how distinguish between field and someone’s garden.  Sgt. Grimm stated code says 5 acre and being used for production of agriculture crops and zoned agriculture.
Mr. Funkhouser asked if issue would go to the Ordinance Committee or the Planning Commission.  Councilor Dock stated it should go to the Ordinance Committee.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to send this issue to the Ordinance Committee.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Clark asked Sgt. Grimm if he has worked on inoperable vehicles anymore.  Sgt. Grimm stated he issued letters on November 3rd and the tow date will be December 2nd.  Ms. Clark asked what is done regarding wrecked vehicles.  Sgt. Grimm stated a wrecked vehicle can set 60 days and then must be covered with a car cover.  Sgt. Grimm stated this needs to be sent to the Ordinance Committee.
Old Business:

A.  Pineland Trailer Park:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Mrs. Loughhead had been given until November 15th to comply and Council has a list of the work completed at the trailer park.  Council thanked Mrs. Loughhead for the work that has been completed.  Councilor Wood asked Mrs. Loughhead if the remaining work could be completed in 60 days.  Councilor Funkhouser stated the issue should be revisited at the February 14, 2012 meeting to see what progress had been made.  Town Manager Spitzer stated VDOT has been asked to take over 14th to 15th Street on Fitzlee Street, and 15th Street to the dead end on Anderson Street.  Mr. Sptizer stated 1416 Fitzlee does not have electricity and the water has not been fixed, and it is considered an uninhabitable structure based on Town Code.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Monica Dock to give Mrs. Loughhead 90 days (February 15, 2012) to get everything completed.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Wood asked what would the Town’s options be if in 90 days the work is not complete.  Town Manager Spitzer stated based on the Town Ordinance, the Town would go in and fix everything and charge Mrs. Loughhead for it.

B. Hurt & Proffitt:  Mike Wilson with Hurt & Proffitt gave Council copies of maps with locations of well sites.  Mr. Wilson stated Hurt & Proffitt would negotiate with the property owner for compensation for proposed drilling access, ingress/egress water line easements.
C. ATC Designation:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the committee of Glasgow and Buena Vista representatives have met to start discussing activities for the designation ceremony, to be held Wednesday, April 18, 2012.  Mr. Spitzer stated state and local leaders will be invited, with Buena Vista having their dedication at 10 AM, a lunch at Glen Maury Park, followed by Glasgow’s dedication in the afternoon at the Hiker’s Shelter.  Councilor Wood asked if Parks and Recreation Committee would beautify Glasgow before the event.  Mr. Spitzer stated P & R Committee and the Ruritans will be doing beautification as well as maintenance work.  Councilor Dock asked if there is hot water at the Hiker’s Shelter and Mr. Spitzer stated it is on the calendar for next year.  

D. Abandoned Houses:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the County Building Inspector will have a write-up for the December 13, 2011 meeting.  Councilor Wood asked about the house at the entrance to Town.  Sgt. Grimm stated the problem may take care of itself, and to give it a little time.

E. Crosswalk:  Town Manager Spitzer stated VDOT did a preliminary study on the crosswalk the Town would like located on Blue Ridge Road between Skyline Manor and Dollar General.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDOT will be in touch with him when the study is finished.

F. Charitable Donaions:  

New Business:  

A.  Town Procurement Policy:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the State has a Procurement Policy that can be used by Glasgow but cautioned Council in adopting a policy too formal.  Mr. Spitzer stated currently a town the size of Glasgow only has to have three (3) bids, which is what Glasgow does.  Mr. Spitzer stated if the Town decided to go with a policy that is more formal and follow the restrictions stated in the Virginia Procurement Policy Manual, the cost for the Town to purchase items will increase significantly as well as the time it takes to purchase items.  Councilor Funkhouser stated he would like to see Council come up with purchase/disposal guidelines and include $ amounts.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would come up with a draft for the December 13, 2011 meeting.

B. Decals:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Rockbridge County voted to keep vehicle decals, so Glasgow will do the same.  Mr. Spitzer stated it is time to buy the decals for 2012 and asked Council what color they would like.  Council stated a dark color, like red or blue.
C. Resolutions:  Town Manager Spitzer stated he had two (2) Resolutions for Council to sign.  The first Resolution is for VDOT to take over .25 miles of road in Glasgow, which would be 14th to 15th Street on Fitzlee, and 15th Street to the dead end on Anderson.  Mr. Spitzer stated the second Resolution is for Dollar General to expand.  Mr. Spitzer stated according to his recent correspondence with a Dollar General representative, the expansion would not be a “market”, which includes fresh produce and meat, but instead would expand the existing canned goods and the frozen foods section.  Councilor Funkhouser stated there are drainage issues that need to be resolved/readdressed before the Resolution is signed.  Councilor Walker stated there are neighbors who are against the expansion.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would reword the Resolution for Council’s perusal before everyone signing and forwarding to Dollard General.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if a Resolution has to be signed by everyone to be legal.  Town Assistant Attorney Hancock stated he would get an answer from Town Attorney Simons.  

Comments:

Councilor Clark asked if there is an Ordinance stating how many families can live in one (1) household.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Council could discuss it, and he would bring back information on it.
Councilor Clark asked if the Town has a burning Ordinance.  Town Manager Spitzer stated there is a state law only.  Councilor Clark asked if there is an Ordinance on burning buildings.  Sgt. Grimm stated you must get a demolition permit from the County.  

Councilor Funkhouser stated two (2) names are needed at the January 10, 2012 meeting for replacements for the Planning Commission, and one (1) name for the Zoning Board.

Councilor Clark asked if anything had been done about changing the speed limit on dead end roads.  Sgt. Grimm stated Town Attorney Simons stated he needed a Resolution from Council to change the speed limit from 25 PMH to 15 MPH at dead end roads in Glasgow.   Sgt. Grimm stated this needed to be posted in particular on Hotel Hill and on Fitzlee Street.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to change the speed limit on dead end roads from 25 MPH to 15 MPH.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to go into Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Sue Wood to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser Council only discussed in Executive Session what went in Session for.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Sue Wood for Sgt. Grimm to leave the Town police car at the STP when off-duty.

Carried 5-1 right hand vote.

Nay – Boyd Walker

Yay – Ruby Clark

Yay – Monica Dock

Yay – Mike Turner

Yay – Roger Funkhouser

Yay – Sue Wood

Meeting adjourned at 9:55 PM.    
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